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IKC QUARTERLY MEETING REMINDER

SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 26th, 4:00 PM EDT
FERDINAND STATE FOREST, INDIANA
SYCAMORE SHELTER

The quarterly meetings are for the Executive Board to conduct business, and for our members
and other interested persons to have an open forum to talk about caves and karst conservation and
related topics. Past, present, and future IKC projects are discussed to solicit comments and input
from our members and the caving community as a whole. The meetings are informal, and every-
one is encouraged to attend and participate. The IKC Board wants your input.

Preliminary Agenda: Recap of the summer stewardship/work projects and the promotion of up-
coming projects at our various preserves; Financial reports; Membership statistics; Investment
Committee update; Election process discussion; Shawnee Karst Preserve expansion status and
update; Other land/cave acquisition opportunities; Wayne Cave EQIP funding contract update;
Mid-State Corridor Highway project; and more...

Note COVID precautions: The meeting will be outside and we will be practicing proper social
distancing (and then some). Please mask-up as appropriate. If the weather is inclement, we will
be in an open-sided shelter. Please bring a lawn chair if you want to sit down during the meeting.
Also note we will not be having the annual pitch-in cook-out this year. However, for those inter-
ested, the hosts will be ordering pizza for a little post-meeting treat. Please bring your own drinks.

Meeting location: You can google map/mapquest with success: 7985 S 600 E, Ferdinand, IN.
This will get you to the entrance of the State Forest property. The entrance gate will not be staffed.
From the gate house, follow the main road to the end where the Shelter is located. If you get lost,
call 812-367-1602 or 812-639-5528.

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR

Sept 26 — IKC Quarterly E-Board meeting (see above)

Dec ?? — IKC Quarterly E-Board meeting (this may be a virtual meeting)

For more information on the Indiana Karst Conservancy, visit our website at ikc.caves.org or write to our PO box. Membership to
the IKC is open to anyone or any organization interested in supporting cave and karst conservation. Annual dues are $15. Please
see inside the back cover for a membership application form or to make a much-appreciated donation. Memberships and dona-
tions can also be made by credit card using our on-line services on our website (see the Join Us! tab in the menu).

The IKC Update, distributed for free, is published quarterly for members and other interested parties. The purpose of this newslet-
ter is to keep the membership and caving community informed of IKC activities and other news related to cave/karst conservation.
Submission of original or reprinted articles for publication is encouraged.

IKC Update (ISSN 1076-3120) copyright © 2020 by the Indiana Karst Conservancy, Inc. Excluding reprinted material and indi-
vidually copyrighted articles and artwork, permission is granted to National Speleological Society affiliated organizations to reprint
material from this publication, with proper credit given to the author/artist and the IKC Update. Articles do not necessarily represent
the opinions of the Indiana Karst Conservancy, the National Speleological Society, or their respective members.
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RAMBLINGS FROM THE PRESIDENT...

You’d probably be surprised if this Rambling
didn’t involve something about COVID-19, and
you won’t be disappointed. It seems impossi-
ble to get away from it this year. Last week we
were about 600 feet from the entrance of a cave
in Monroe County working on a biology project,
and in placing an insect trap I noted an old bottle
cap sticking out of the mudbank... you guessed it:
Corona. Of all the kinds of beer someone could
bring into a cave, it had to be Corona. One has to
wonder about who climbs up a 10-foot waterfall
and wades 600 feet into a cave to drink a bottle
of beer? Considering the number of signatures
(ranging from carbide to spray paint) on the cave
wall there appears to be lots of people to choose
from. At least they were kind enough to take the
bottle with them. All of that could be the subject
of another Rambling, or more likely a rant, but I’1l
save that for another time.

Like every other orga-
nization, the IKC is experi-
encing some bumps in the
road due to adjustments for
COVID-19, but we’ve at
least stayed on the road.

In June we had what
was undoubtedly the most
awkward IKC meeting
I’ve attended since being
on the board. We conduct-
ed the meeting at the prop-
erty adjacent to the Shaw-
nee Karst Preserve that
was under consideration
for acquisition, so with an
outdoor meeting place we
had unlimited space for spreading ourselves out.
The downside of that was it meant anyone who
wanted to say anything had to speak loudly to be
heard. Add to that the cars, bikers, and semis 100
feet away on Highway 60, and it became pretty fes-
tive to try to be heard. As far as I know, every-
one escaped being infected by anything other than
hoarseness from the need to yell at the meeting.

Among the business items discussed at the meet-
ing were two items that were virus-related. One
was the proposition that the IKC develop a policy
toward the use of our properties and caves during
the epidemic. This was delegated to an ad hoc com-
mittee and in the end took a path that the board felt
was reasonable in following the CDC guidelines

and recommendations. We adopted the recommen-
dations on June 24 (ikc.caves.org/covid-19-update)
and within a week were asked to abandon them by
granting an exception so that multiple groups could
go caving in Sullivan Cave during Cave Capers.
Unfortunately, viruses don’t grant exceptions — the
grim statistics of the sick and dead here in Indiana
attest to it (as of this writing, over 100,000 positive
cases and over 3,100 deaths (www.coronavirus.
in.gov/2393.htm). So on behalf of the IKC, I de-
clined an exception, noting that one trip could still
be made into any of the IKC caves during Capers
while staying within our guidelines. And there are
many other caves in Indiana. I’m sorry that it was
inconvenient, but few people would consider 2020
the year of convenience.

The other side of that coin was that the IKC was
able to move forward on the acquisition of a prop-
erty for a major preserve
expansion at the Shawnee
Karst Preserve, despite
the pandemic.  During
the June board meeting
the members of the board
were able to tour the prop-
erty being considered for
the expansion, which in-
cluded a small cave, many
large sinkholes in a for-
ested tract, a prairie rem-
nant and a spacious shed
for storing equipment.
Board member Matt Selig
played a leadership role in
obtaining appraisals, and
after deliberation the IKC
board voted (virtually) to make an offer to pur-
chase the property. The offer was accepted and as
of this moment we’re wrapping up the purchase
(see page 7). As Board member Tom Sollman re-
marked during our virtual discussion of the pur-
chase, he believed this was the most significant
of all of the IKC land acquisitions because of the
large number of cavefish inhabiting Twin Cave
passage under the property.

During the virtual discussion we also found that
devoted Board member Bob Sergesketter’s com-
puter had just died, and thus he was unexpectedly
isolated from the process. Thanks to Board mem-
ber Dick Vernier, the information was relayed over
the telephone and Bob was kept in the loop. And

»
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a new computer is being obtained, which will be
more important than ever since | envision virtual
meetings in December, and probably March 2021
where outdoor meetings are not really possible.

Another aspect of COVID-19 is that some of
our outside work day activities on our preserves
can be conducted in relative safely, while oth-
ers....not so much. The holes we excavated for
the footers of the new kiosk at the Shawnee Karst
Preserve still await concrete. This is a task that
we can’t really do without working shoulder-to-
shoulder. However, the IKC has received another
NRCS grant to fund invasive (non-native) plant
control at our Wayne Cave Preserve near Bloom-
ington. Board member and Wayne Property Man-
ager Danyele Green has spear-headed the efforts
at the preserve to remove overgrowths of plants
like multiflora rose, autumn olive, bush honey-
suckle, burning bush, garlic mustard, stilt grass,
and a multitude of other noxious invaders. Dany-
ele has been putting in lots of effort at the pre-
serve, and now the most recently acquired part of
the preserve is the focus of the next attack. Social
distancing is simple to achieve at the Wayne Cave
Preserve work days and we need all the help we
can get... please volunteer (contact Danyele at
iluvlabs2006@yahoo.com))

Speaking of social distancing, the next IKC
board meeting will be outdoors at the Ferdinand
State Forest. One of the topics of the next meet-
ing will be looking at changing how our Execu-
tive Board is assembled. At present our bylaws
prescribe a 15-person board that is entirely elected
by a democratic process. This is not typical of
how many non-profit land trusts put together their
boards. I’ve been on another board of an organi-
zation in Kentucky and they swung in the opposite
direction of the way the IKC deals with putting
together its board. In that organization the sala-
ried Executive Director selects the board mem-
bers. In my experience the board members were
largely selected on the basis of how much money
they were willing to contribute. I don’t think that
model would work for the IKC.

The problem with members-only elections is
that they can become popularity contests, and be-
ing a well-known member of a grotto does not
necessarily make a person a good fit for managing
a conservation land trust. Sometimes I find it nec-
essary to remind folks that the IKC is not a cave
club. Clearly the IKC board is comprised of cav-
ers, and caves are an obvious and integral part of
karst. But the IKC’s mission is not caving. In my
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view the IKC needs to have a multi-faceted board
with many strengths, including hands-on land
management, as well as tendrils reaching outside
of the organization to interface with other organi-
zations, for example, like the Indiana DNR, The
Nature Conservancy, or Sycamore Land Trust.

In this Rambling I’ve provided several exam-
ples of current board members playing leadership
roles. There are certainly others whose virtues |
could extol. We have a great board. That said,
I always aspire for more and would like to have
a mechanism for appointing board members or
some other mechanism for having other persons
on our board who add specific expertise and ex-
periences. This will be a discussion for the next
meeting — Board member Carla Striegel-Winner
volunteered to research how other organizations
put together their boards and report back.

Finally, I am a person who likes to have a plan.
At board meetings I look around the room and I
see a lot of gray hair (with apologies to Goni and
Marc). Some of our board members have been
with us for many years, and like past-President
Bruce Bowman, are now gradually exiting the
board. Thus, we are losing their experience and
expertise in board meetings. Some, like Bruce,
continue roles without being present on the board
(he thankfully continues to be our website man-
ager). I’m concerned, however, that the IKC does
not have a strategic plan for the future course of
the organization. I believe it’s time for the board
to define a strategy for what direction we are go-
ing to move, and perhaps more importantly, how
we are going to obtain resources to implement
this plan. A simple example is maintenance of
our current preserves. We currently have several
miles of roads and trails on our preserves. The
trails require mowing several times during each
warm season, which entails a willing volunteer,
an operational mower on-site, gas, oil, and time.
At present the majority of the trail mowing is be-
ing done by Keith Dunlap, who spends days haul-
ing his large mower to the preserves to maintain
the trails. This works for the moment, but is not
sustainable. The IKC needs to plan on how this
can be sustained, which leads to the questions of
purchasing mowers, storage sheds, and personnel.
And this is just one aspect of day-to-day operation
of the IKC. I think we need a plan.

To summarize, the IKC continues to move for-
ward, damn the viral torpedoes, full speed ahead
(with apologies to the late Admiral David G. Far-
ragut) despite being in the midst of a pandemic.

»
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We’ve just added another jewel to our crown with ity of decreasing resources. The IKC continues to
the expansion of the Shawnee Karst Preserve. That need people — we need you — to step forward.
good news is accompanied by a shadow of how to

manage increasing acquisitions with the possibil- ﬂm(/ Lewes

NEWS BRIEFS...

U As was mentioned in the Rambling, in August the IKC was awarded a second EQIP grant from the
Natural Resource Conservation Service (NRCS) to eradicate harmful invasives and to perform some
productive timber stand improvements (TSI). The work area for this grant is the southern 20 acres
of the Wayne Cave Preserve in Monroe County. The EQIP contract spans five years and will require
a lot of volunteer “sweat equity” to complete (there are a lot of autumn olive and multiflora rose),
but will really improve the quality of our woodland. The work has already started and will continue
into the fall, then start again next June. Also in August, we completed the second year of effort on
our first EQIP contract for the northern 15 acres of the Wayne Property. If all goes as planned, we
hope to submit a third EQIP grant request for invasive control and TSI on the middle 22 acres of the
preserve. If you would like to know more about this volunteer opportunity and how you could help,
please contact Property Manager Danyele Green (iluvlabs2006@yahoo.com).

U There is not much new to announce on the proposed Mid-State Corridor project that could result in
a four-lane highway across the sensitive karst topography in Orange and Lawrence counties. The
project planning office has been closed since March 20, which inhibits local residence feedback, but
according to the projects website, the DEIS is still targeted for late 2020 or early 2021 and the Record
of Decision (ROD) is expected later in 2021. There have been some organized citizen opposition to
this project and at least one protest/educational rally, but it is unclear if that will influence the route
decision because there are also some well-connect, big-dollar political donors who wish to see this
new four-lane highway routed to the French Lick casino, regardless of the negative environmental
impacts it may cause. To learn more about this project, please review the fact sheet that has been put
together by a coalition of conservation/environmental organizations, including the IKC.

U It is not rocket science to figure out that COVID-19 has impacted and disrupted everyone’s life, in-
cluding outside recreation. With that said, leave it to researchers to conduct a scientific study on the
subject anyway. Thus a published paper entitled: Changes in recreational behaviors of outdoor en-
thusiasts during the COVID-19 pandemic: analysis across urban and rural communities. The study
can be downloaded here: (academic.oup.com/jue/article-pdf/6/1/juaa020/33652841/juaa020.pdf).

U The IKC in 2016 cooperated with The American Chestnut Foundation (TACF) in doing a chestnut tree
planting project at our Robinson Ladder Cave Preserve. We did a 200 tree planting of which 50 of the
trees were TAFC’s hybrid chestnuts that are highly resistant to the chestnut blight, but not completely
immune. While this cross-bred hybrid approach has much promise, it is expensive and time consum-
ing, and the resulting hybrids are not “pure” American chestnut trees. Parallel to the hybrid endeavor,
TACF has pursued a number of genetically modified chestnut trees. The most promising is one with
a gene from wheat that has been transferred into the DNA of a pure American Chestnut to allow the
tree to resist the chestnut blight fungus. This genetically-improved tree has many advantages and can
be readily reproduced in existing nurseries for general distributions for conservation and commercial
proposes. However, before this tree can be distributed, it must be approved by the USDA. There is
currently a public comment period to solicit feedback on this proposed tree and citizen input is greatly
needed. For more see: www.acf.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/web3-transgenic-tree.pdf .

U The IKC has gained fwelve new members in the last quarter. Welcome Thomas Carney, Kimberly Dick-
erson, Ashley Draime, Katie Elder, Helen Flynn, William Gort, Seth Gullett, Rick McHenry, Rosario
Murello, Foster Murry, Scott Wheeler, and Anthony Yoder. The IKC membership currently stands at 223.
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SHAWNEE KARST PRESERVE EXPANSION

by Keith Dunlap

On August 26, The Indiana Karst Conservancy
signed a Purchase Agreement to acquire a 17.5
acres tract of land adjacent to the IKC’s existing
50.3 acre Shawnee Karst Preserve (that was pur-
chased in 2012). Closing on this expansion prop-
erty is expected in late September.

The primary motivation for acquiring this
property is to further protect the habitat of the
largest known population of the Indiana cavefish
(Amblyopsis hoosieri). This expansion will also
nearly double the amount of Upper Twin Cave
passage directly under IKC-owned land, and
greatly expands the main stream passage protect-
ed between the IKC entrance and the downstream
boat dock entrance in Spring Mill State Park. The
expansion tract also contains the largest room in
the Upper Twin Cave (see photo on page 8).

As with the original preserve tract, this new
acquisition has numerous large surface sinkholes
and many other karst features. There is also one
small (~100° long) cave on the new property that
is hydrologically associated with Upper Twin
Cave. The new tract is currently a mixture of
mature forest with considerable tree diversity,

Spring Mill State Park

"

F'. 17.5

acres

50.3 acres

and open fields, some with native warm-season
grasses (perhaps a remnant of an old prairie or
glade). While the long-term stewardship plans
for this expansion has not been finalized, en-
couraging the native grass areas (e.g., prescrip-
tive burns, removing cedars) and some native
tree plantings are likely. Prior to the acquisi-
tion of the property, several old out-buildings
and two houses (one recently occupied) were
demolished, eliminating two septic systems (one
that had reportedly “failed” was directly over
Upper Twin passage). One hundred white oaks
seedlings were also planted in early 2020. The
new property does have a nice functional/secure
“pole barn” that can be used in the future for
storage of IKC equipment and supplies.

Capital cost of the acquisition was $70,000 with
another $1,600 estimated for appraisals, closing
fees, deed work, and title insurance. We also bud-
get into our projects a contribution of 10% of the
capital cost ($7,000) to our Stewardship Endow-
ment Fund for long-term preservation. This brings
the total project cost for the expansion to $78,600.

While the project cost is daunting, we have
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already made significant headway. First we are apply-
ing the bequest last year from Gary Whitaker’s estate
to this project. We also had $5,600 in pre-donations
from IKC members who contributed to the “next” ac-
quisition project. And finally we have had over $2,400
donated since this project was announced last month.
We have submitted one grant proposal and will be sub-
mitting at least two other grant requests soon. And the
IKC Board is likely to make the Stewardship Endow-
ment Fund contribution from our General Fund. If all
goes as planned, this leaves “only” about $13,000 to
raise the “old fashion way” from members and other
grass-root donors. And the sooner we can retire this
project, the sooner we can take on another one. So if
you like seeing the IKC buy and protect caves, please
consider contributing by mailing a check to PO Box
2401, Indianapolis, IN 46206 or making an on-line do-
nation at ikc.caves.org/donate-to-the-ikc.

Full disclosure: This property, after more of a year of
negotiations, was purchased by an IKC Board member in
June 2019, who then paid to have the various “‘improve-
ments” demolished and hauled away. The price offered
by the IKC in 2020 was lower than the 2019 purchase
price and lower than the average of the two independent
appraisals obtained by the IKC. The owning Board mem-
ber did not participate in any of the IKC deliberations to
acquire the property, nor discussions on the valuation/
offer price, to minimize any internal conflicts of interest.

The largest room in Upper Twin Cave is under the new property.
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photo by Jerry Lewis, 2013

SHAWNEE KARST PRESERVE DONORS

$10,000 or more
Gary Whitaker
$2,500 to $9,999
Bar Keepers Friend (SerVaas Labs)
$1,000 to $2,499

Keith Dunlap
Gordon Smith

$500 to $999

Hank Huffman & Ellen Jacquart
Matt Selig
Carla Striegel-Winner & Jamie Winner

£250 to $499
Joy Baiz
$100 to $249

Gretchen Anderson
Barb Coons
Barbara Hanka
David Hughes
Richard Lunseth
Dan McDowell
Mathan Pate
Tom Rea
Ralph Sawyer
Stan Weinzapfel

$50 to 599

Patti Cummings
Laura Demarest
Kelle Reynolds
Carroll Ritter
Rich Whisler
Gerry Woltering
Dayton Underground Grotto
Indiana Caverns

$5to $49

Dayton Boyd
John Dimit
Jim Duncker
Tim Heppner
Shawn Hoghin
Jon Miller
Ernie & Jacqueline Payne
Jennifer & Gene Pelter
Joe Powers
Kevin Rasmus
Gary Roberson
Kevin Wyatt

Project goal: $78,600
Raised/Pledged* to date: $52,100
Percent of goal: 66.3%
September 8, 2020
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PRODUCT REVIEW: INSECT SHIELD CLOTHING LINE

by Jerry Lewis

Last summer Salisa and I were in England, and
had just departed the London Natural History Mu-
seum and were walking down a street toward a
pub to grab a pint and some dinner, when mt cell
phone rang. It was my doctor’s office, calling to
tell me that my blood tests had come back posi-
tive for Rocky Mountain Spotted Fever. I’d been
bitten by a tick the day before we had departed
on a three-week trip, and my doctor had already
prescribed antibiotics for me to take while we
were in Europe. My past
history included a severe
case of Ehrlichiosis, and
a probable case of Lyme
Disease. I’ve also devel-
oped the allergy to beef
and pork that comes with
some tick-borne diseases.

Last year in a meet-
ing with Ron Scott at the
Hoosier National Forest,
he mentioned that a lot
of Forest Service folks
wore clothing infused
with the chemical per-
methrin, and seemed not
to be bothered by ticks.
This year I had over a
dozen tick bites from
just working around my
own property during the
spring, so decided to in-
vest in clothes ward off
the ticks. 1 now wear
the jeans every day, and

healthy tick and put it on a piece of the clothing
he’d purchased. He reported that after five min-
utes the tick looked like it was done, and after
he removed it, there was no life after death. A
common sense reality check.

With many of our members and volunteers
performing stewardship work on our preserves,
avoiding tick bites is a real consideration and
these pre-treated clothes appears to be one way to
add a needed layer of protection.

a cave entrance in Monroe County.

The company is called
Insect Shield (insect-
shield.com), located in
Greensboro, North Caro-
lina. Up front I can tell
you I don’t have stock in
the company, don’t know
anyone who works there,
and there’s nothing in this
for me. I don’t like being
bitten by ticks, this prod-
uct works for me, so I'm
telling you about it. May-
be it will work for you,
too, no promises.

I  have purchased
from them twice from
their website, used a
credit card, never spo-
ken to a person at the
company. [’ve experi-
enced no problems with
the transactions and the
merchandise arrived in a
few days. The clothes are

on days I’m in the field,
the permethrin-laced socks and a shirt... and I
haven’t been bitten once. When I removed my
boots on a trip to Buddha Karst Preserve, I did
find a dead tick on my sock, but it didn’t have
the chance to bite.

I recommended the clothing to friends and
one of them (I won’t share names but you all
know him for his promi-
nent role in NCRC) con-
ducted a test. This anon-
ymous person procured a

BeTICKs
Smart

Protect Check Remowe Watch

comfortable and I haven’t
noticed any odor or anything else to indicate the
presence of the permethrin. The tick resistance
is advertised to last for several dozen washings.

Cost? Jeans: $50; t-shirts: $16.95; work shirt:
$46.00; socks (2 pairs): $14.95. Doctor’s office
visit + antibiotics: more than a complete outfit.
Ability to eat a steak: priceless (I’ll never eat an-
other steak since I’ve de-
veloped beef allergy from
the tick diseases).
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https://www.insectshield.com/
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LOWRY KARST PRESERVE STEWARDSHIP UPDATE

by Ray Sheldon (Property Manager)

I last reported on the activities of the then
newly acquired Lowry Karst Preserve in the
December 2019 IKC Update. Since that time,
many smaller tasks and several larger projects
have been started and some even completed at
the preserve. With any property, visitor access
in and out is most important, so that has taken
priority. Also knowing what types of plants
(good and bad) are growing on the property and
understanding what biological species (above
and below ground) are present is necessary. This
facilitates treating invasive plants below the tree
canopy. Finally, a large black locust that imped-
ed safe access to the back area of the preserve
was removed. The following activities docu-
ment the efforts over the past nine months:

e December 7 (2019) — I attended the IKC Board
meeting at the Ellettsville Public Library where
a brief summary of efforts to date and future vi-
sions for the preserve were presented.

e December 14 — Member Rob Jarboe and son
Robbie visited the preserve taking a few pic-
tures while checking out the parking availabil-
ity and lane gate.

e December 22 — Keith Dunlap, Bruce Trotter,
and [ worked on grading stone on the un-main-
tained county road and the interior lane, cutting
grapevines, multifloral rose, bush honeysuck-
le, and autumn olive. The invasive cut stumps/

Ray Sheldonfellmg a double-trunk black locust (left). A stump-grinder removing the stump encroaching on the access lane.

stems were treated with Tordon.

December 26 — Aaron French, Noah French,
and Charlie Vetters made a trip into Lowry
Cave. Aaron sent some photos and Charlie
made a video of some of the passage.

February 8 (2020) — Rob and Robbie Jarboe,
Travis Toliver, Scott Davis, and Shane Johnson
made a visit to Lowry Cave.

April 4 — A spring visit to the preserve where
Jerry and Salisa Lewis looked around while
pulling bush honeysuckle and noticing a fire
pit inside the back of the entrance area of
Lowry Cave.

April 6, April 15, and April 26 — Beth Sheldon
and I walked around the preserve grounds and
cleaned up debris from two different fire pits in-
side Lowry Cave. We continued to check on
the Lowry entrance area and noticed a few bats
(likely transient Indiana bats) in a ceiling crack.

May 2 — Doug Van Demark and Andi visited
the preserve and took some photos of the en-
trance to Lowry Cave.

May 10 — Beth Sheldon, Megan Hohnstreiter,
and I tied a light rope with flagging between
the line posts along the north side of the inte-
rior lane to re-direct foot traffic to the preferred
trail from the lane to the Lowry Cave entrance.
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May 11 — A visit to the preserve included a
meeting to pick up liability waivers with area
caver Jacob Grider for an upcoming visit.

May 13 — Jacob Grider and Bradley Winston
made plans to visit Lowry Cave, but the trip was
cancelled because of poor weather conditions.

May 23 and May 31 - Beth and I checked out the
property and the entrance area in Lowry Cave.

June 6 — Workday at the preserve to pull/treat
invasive species and open up some sinkholes
from smaller trash and d